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FROM YOUR EDITOR

Dear Members & Friends:

GERMAN GHETTO PENSIONS UPDATE

In our June 2009 NAHOS issue, we reported that – thanks to a lawsuit by Holocaust survivors – a German Court ruled that survivors who worked in a ghetto are entitled to German Social Security benefits (ghetto pensions) even if they cannot prove that they worked for remuneration (voluntarily). As a result of this ruling, some 70,000 claimants who were rejected will now be eligible.
   In an October 20th, 2009 news bulletin, the Claims Conference has informed us that:

**  All previously rejected claims will be automatically re-evaluated.  Denied claimants need not do anything to get their cases reviewed
**  The German offices are examining the rejected claims in order of dates of birth; oldest claimants are processed first
**  Ghettos in Transnistria will now also be covered under the ghetto pension law.

**  The Claims Conference had initiated a ‘Monitoring Group’ which worked wit the German Ministry of Labor & Social Affairs to insure the successful re-opening – under liberalized guidelines – of the claims rejected since 2002.

**  Please note:  The ZRBG/Ghetto pension and the one-time “Ghetto Fund” payments of 2,000 Euros are TWO separate programs.  Those that received the one-time 2,000 Euros may  still be eligible for the monthly ghetto pensions (provided they meet the criteria). Those that were rejected, will be automatically re-examined.  Those that never applied for the monthly ghetto pension may file an application.
** Those that received the 2,000 Euros and are subsequently approved for the monthly ghetto pensions, may have to return the 2,000 Euros. They may be deducted from subsequent monthly payments. Those that had been previously approved for the monthly pension, are not eligible for the one-time 2,000 Euros Ghetto Fund.

**  The Claims Conference is not involved in any way in the processing and administration of claims for monthly pensions or for the one-time payment of 2,000 Euros.  Hence, it is futile to call the Claims Conference for specific claims information. However, some information on the criteria for ghetto pensions and current changes is available on the Claim Conference’s web-site at: www.claimscon.org/ghettopension.

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

For official information , call the DRV-Bund Contact at:

    +49/(0)30-20247780    or

    + 49/(0)30/865-0         or e-mail:
       drv@drv-bund.de
Addresses for U.S.A. & Canada are:

Deutsche Rentenversicherung Nord, Standort Hamburg, Friedrich-Ebert Damm 245;  22159 Hamburg, Germany.      Tel: +49-40-5300-0

Addresses for Israel and Belgium:
Deutsche Rentenversicherung Rheinland; 40194 Duesseldorf, Germany.     Tel: +(49-211) 937-0

At our November 22nd meeting, official German ‘Short Information’ Flyers will be available.

   Shalom U’Bracha;     L.R.

OUR NEXT MEETING
Where: Park East Synagogue


  164 East  68 Street, NYC

When:  Sunday, November 22nd

  1PM to 2PM:  Social Hour


  2PM to 4.30PM: Party
It will be a:

 Pre-Chanukkah Party
CELEBRATION

With Music, Song

& DANCE

by renown entertainer

James Cannings
Orchestra SOUNDS, Sounds of Strings, Trumpet, Banjo, etc
Horas, Latin Dances Line Dances, etc…

HOT – HOT – HOT

Enhanced Collations: Herrings, Egg Salad, Tuna, Babaganoush 
Humus, Salads, Cream Cheese, Bagels, Bread, Sodas, Cakes, Coffee , Tea and more.
Contributions:

Members:         $ 5.oo

Non-members: $ 20.oo

A FRIEND’S PARTING

It is with great regret that we have to announce that the chairman of the Subcommittee Of Foreign Affairs, representative Robert Wexler will be giving up his Congressional seat at the end of this year, to take a position with the Center For Middle East Peace & Economic Cooperation
Congressman Wexler has been a tremendous supporter of the survivors’ rights and interests in Congress, on everything from opening Bad Arolsen archives, insurance rights, and forcing the Administration to take survivors’ needs seriously at the Prague Conference.  It will be a big loss, especially due to his seniority in the Congress. Mr. Wexler stated: “My one regret is that I will be unable to complete my current term in office, but I truly believe that there is no time to waste. We are at a unique and critically tense moment in the history of the Middle East with both significant opportunities to succeed in the Arab-Israeli conflict, as well as major challenges involving Iran, Hamas, and al Qaeda.”

Below we are publishing excerpts of a letter congressman Wexler sent to president Obama, in April 2009, in support of Holocaust survivors’ causes:

    “ Dear President Obama:

As a member of Congress who cares deeply about the well-being of Holocaust survivors in my Congressional district in Florida and across the nation, I respectfully request that your Administration do everything in its power to support the legal rights of survivors to seek redress in U.S. Courts for their Holocaust era insurance claims.

   Many Holocaust survivors or heirs of Holocaust victims were rejected by European insurance companies when they sought to claim life insurance policies after  WW II.      

   Unconscionably, insurance companies demanded that claimants present death certificates or have physical possession of policy documents, knowing that these documents had been confiscated by the Nazis or lost in the devastation of the Holocaust.  This left many claimants without a viable avenue to recover their property.

   As you may be aware, some Holocaust era insurance claims were settled either in the post-war years by individual European countries, or from 1998-2007 through the’ International Commission on Holocaust Era Insurance Claims (ICHEIC). However, a number of insurance claimants strongly believe that neither the post war process nor the ICHEIC process was fair, and that both processes failed to satisfy their basic rights to recover their or their families’ unpaid insurance claims. This is particularly disturbing considering that insurance companies profited financially from the confiscated insurance assets and the cash value of these policies.
 As a matter of principle, a private, voluntary process such as ICHEIC can never be deemed an adequate substitute for a citizen’s ability to legally recover insurance policies issued by companies conducting business in this country under U.S. law. The ICHEIC process, while ambitious, did not require full disclosure of Holocaust era insurance policies, so survivors and their heirs have never been able to conclusively establish whether policies existed in their name, or in the name of their deceased family members.  It is critical for the Administration to ensure that Holocaust survivors, who want to have their day in court, are able to do so in an effort to recover their Holocaust era assets. Holocaust survivors, like every other American, should have the right to seek legal redress in U.S. courts.  I urge you to instruct your Administration to work with Congress to re-articulate this basic right. As a first step, I respectfully request that you instruct the Justice Department to amend their October 30, 2008 submission in the Second Circuit Court of Appeals to inform the Court that the position taken by the Government in the brief is retracted and that the issue will be reviewed by the new Administration.
In signing the Executive Agreements in 2000 and 2001, the Clinton Administration and Bush Administration committed to filing statements of interest in federal courts, but not in state courts. It is problematic that European insurance companies are somehow immunized from litigation in state courts.  This is a gross violation of our legal system and the basic rights of U.S. citizens.

   In March 2007, ICHEIC closed its doors and left many Holocaust survivors extremely disappointed with the process and the outcome. Moreover, many claimants never agreed to accept ICHEIC as the exclusive venue for resolving Holocaust era asset insurance claims.  Some experts estimate that a sizable amount of the policies sold to Jews living in Europe at beginning of World War II have yet to be paid.  If post-war or ICHEIC efforts were unable to successfully resolve Holocaust era insurance claims, then providing access to U.S. courts is the only reasonable alternative for survivors desiring to pursue their insurance policies.
Finally, I ask that you review and respond to the attached letter from the Holocaust Survivors’ Foundation USA (HSF), a national alliance of elected leaders of grassroots Holocaust survivor organizations with thousands of members in 15 states.  In this letter, the HSF leadership lays out their concerns and express their desire for a just and fair policy position that your Administration should take to protect their rights and well-being.

President Obama, I believe that your Administration should champion the rights of Holocaust survivors in their waning years, and ask for your support in re-establishing insurance claimants’ right to have their day in court.

       Sincerely,   Robert Wexler

THE “ITS”  ARCHIVES

On October 14th, we learned from a press-release that the National Archives of Belgium have now also received a complete set of data from the ‘ITS’ archives in Bad Arolsen. The press-release stated:

  “Belgium is now also making use of the extensive documentary holdings on Nazi persecution.”
  Three countries that received the data (in addition to the U.S. and Israel) namely Poland, Luxembourg and Belgium, have together less Holocaust survivors than New York city alone, or South Florida, or Chicago.  But the USHM Museum in Washington, D.C. still persists in its refusal to share the data with major cities and institutions in the U.S.A. or to put it on the Internet.

SEARCHES/REQUESTS

  I:  Herbert Kalter is looking for his brother Manfred Kalter, born in Leipzig, Germany.  The last time Herbert heard about his brother, the latter was in the DP-camp Bleidorn-Ansbach, between 1946 and 1948. He was then 25 years old.
  Anyone who has any information whatsoever, please call Herbert at:

 (516) 482-2914, or e-mail:   

        granpaherb@aol.com.

   II:  Judith Cohen, director of the photographic reference collection at the USHMM, is seeking survivors who were issued  Salvadoran citizenship papers during WWII by rescuer George Mandel-Mantello.

  Anyone who received such a certificate or knows such a person, please contact Judith Cohen at:

  (202) 488-0429 or e-mail:   

         jcohen@ushmm.org.

III:  3GNY, a Third Generation Group in Manhattan, is looking for volunteer survivors willing to speak at one of their events.  Anyone amenable please call Daniel Brooks at (212) 848- 4000 or e-mail:

        Dbrooks76@msn.com     or

         info@3GNewYork.org.

OBITUARY

It is with great sorrow that we report the passing of 

                  Victor Lewis

husband of Regina; father of Ida and Al Lewis; father-in-law of Meryl and grandfather of Jennifer.

  Victor was a real “Mensch”, loved by all who knew him.  He was one of the thirteen founders of the ‘New Cracow Friendship Society and the Chairman of its membership Committee.  Also a Board member of the ‘Beit Halochem War Veterans of Israel’.  He was energetic and knew how to be effective without being pushy or patronizing.  His skills and his pleasant personality will be sorely missed.

 To all his relatives and friends: We share in your grief; he will be fondly remembered by all.

TIDINGS & TIDBITS
   I:  The former Jewish inhabitants of the destroyed Lithuanian town of Merkine (Meretz) had reserved 140 plots in the Bronx Mount Hebron cemetery, to be used exclusively for their spouses and descendants.

  Catherine Shanfield (95-years old), mother-in-law of  Meretz descendant  Marvin Cohen, husband of Sylvia Shanfield, wants to be buried in the cemetery but is being opposed by a founder’s grandson Bruce Group.  Group claims she is ineligible under the rules established by the founders.
   Shanfield, who converted to Judaism over 50 years ago, has filed a one million lawsuit in Bronx Supreme Court, accusing Group of spreading  a falsehood that she is a “non-Jew” who ought not be buried among Meretz survivors and descendants.

   II: In 1939, Winton, a 30-year old British stockbroker – with no Jewish connection – traveled to Czechoslovakia to save hundreds of Jewish children  (as reported in our June 2009 issue).  His own government and others refused to give assistance, claiming that the children were not in any danger.
    Winton did not give up; raised funds and brought over 650 children to England in one summer and managed to find homes for each of them/

    In early September 2009, more than 200 individuals took the train from Prague to London in a re-enactment of the admirable rescue of the Jewish children during the Holocaust.  A replica of a WWII steam-engine train was used for the commemorative journey, which took four days.  About 220 passengers were relatives of the children saved by Winton and 22 were among the original group. The passengers were received in London by Winton himself, now 100 years old.

  III:  In the summer edition of ‘Reform Judaism’, Charles Fenyvesi asserts that there was an anti-Nazi plot in Germany in 1943, one full year before the ‘Valkyrie’ attempt.  Acording to Fenyvesi – based on his research of newly declassified wartime documents in the U.S. National Archives – Count Helmuth James Von Moltke, member of the German High Command, was prepared to offer to turn the Wehrmacht against the Waffen-SS Nazi troops and to make a separate peace with America.  He made a secret visit to the U.S. office of ‘Special Services’ OSS (forerunner of the CIA) in Istanbul, Turkey.
   Moltke wanted to deal only with Alexander Kirk, the U.S. Ambassador in Cairo whom he had befriended before the war in Berlin. However, Ambassador Kirk refused to meet with Moltke, allegedly because Kirk was a homosexual and had hired his lover, a German man, as his personal secretary.   Wartime regulations prohibited the hiring of “enemy aliens” and Kirk was afraid that by taking up Moltke’s cause he would draw attention to his personal illegal hire.

    Moltke then turned to another friend, Dr. Hans Wilbrandt, an anti-Nazi professor at the University of Istanbul. Wilbrandt enthusiastically reported to the OSS Moltke’s offer to withdraw key troops from the French coast to facilitate an Allied invasion and to send the strongest German troops to the Russian front.   Moltke presented to the OSS a list of top-ranked German generals who allegedly supported the ‘Plan’, among them Field Marshal Von Runstedt; Field Marshal Wilhelm List; Colonel Ludwig Beck, Colonel General Franz Halder; and ‘possibly’ Field Marshal Von Kluge and others. The conspirators even agreed to an ‘understanding of unconditional surrender’.
   The second-in-command at the OSS- Istanbul sent the conspirators’ plan to Washington, D.C.’s director of OSS- headquarters William Donovan, in July 1943.  But Donovan was reluctant to pass it on to Roosevelt.  He was afraid that  FDR would object to any contact with German officials, out of fear of angering America’s Soviet ally and of enraging Josef Stalin.
   Donovan submitted the ‘Plan’ of the German conspirators to two experts.  One consultant  Karl Brandt of Stanford University was in favor of the ‘Plan’ advising the OSS that otherwise half a million American boys would be killed on the battlefields at the French coast.  The other consultant, William Langer, head of the OSS Research and Analysis branch and history professor at Harvard, took the opposite view, claiming that the conspirators would be unable to get sufficient support and were not in a position to have their orders carried out.

   Nine months after Moltke first contacted the OSS in Istanbul in April 1944, the OSS formally rejected Moltke’s offer.  Moltke was arrested by the Gestapo on January 19th, 1944 for having organized a circle of anti-Nazi clergy and for having drafted a blueprint for a democratic post-Nazi Germany.  He was tried, along with a dozen others and executed on January 23rd, 1944.
    Reporter Fenyvesi opined that if Moltke’s ‘Plan’ had been accepted and the German forces split and substantially reduced in France and on the Western front, the German army would have been in disarray and the war could have been won by early or mid-1944.  

    Over 700,000 Jewish lives could have been saved.

   IV:  In the !930s, the prominent Jewish Thorsch family had substantial ownership in a lucrative oil refinery in Moravia, Czechoslovakia. In 1939 they fled to Canada, leaving their businesses behind.  The refinery was first seized by the Nazis and after Germany’s defeat it was nationalized by the communists. After the collapse of communism, Marie Warburg, a granddaughter of Alfons and Marie Thorsch attempted to obtain restitution or compensation, but was rebuffed because Czech law grants WWII restitutions only to individuals who can prove Czech citizenship. Marie Warburg is an American citizen living in Berlin. Her father had been a German-born wealthy banker.  Her mother’s family, the Thorsches, could trace their ancestry back to the 16th century when they emigrated to Czechoslovakia from Toledo Spain, during the Inquisition.  In the 19th century, the Thorsches moved to Vienna, Austria, because of rising anti-Semitism and persecutions.
   Despite the resolutions passed at the highly publicized International Conferences – urging all attending nations to return properties seized by the Nazis or Communists – the Czech republic has so far shown no inclination to amend its requirement of Czech citizenship to qualify for restitution. Apparently, they fear of unleashing an avalanche of claims from millions of Sudeten-Germans who were driven from their homes after the war.

  V: Ben Harris wrote in the ‘Jewish Telegraph Agency ‘ in August about the homelessness of an Ukrainian immigrant to Israel, Yevgeny Bistrizky, who sleeps in a Tel-Aviv park because no one will rent him a room or apartment.  Bistrizky reportedly had survived the Babi-Yar massacre as a three year old and endured hunger and cold during the subsequent Holocaust years. In 1993, he moved to Israel with his wife and daughter.  He found a job in Ariel, but after the factory closed he moved to Tel-Aviv.  He found a job but was laid off two years ago. “He separated from his wife; his daughter went to study in Germany.”

  He returned to Ariel, could not find any job, but moved into an abandoned ‘Amidar’ apartment (public housing)  without electricity or running water.  Eight months ago, he was evicted.  Ariel officials advised him to return to Tel-Aviv, claiming that its welfare-department was excellent.  “He did, but got no help. He found a cleaning job that pays NIS 2,000 a month, and he also has his Israeli old-age allowance and the monthly 270-Euro pension that he has received from Germany for the last three years.  But he still could not find anyone willing to rent him a lodging, given his age, his lack of collateral and of guarantors.
So he sleeps in the park” B. Harris

  VI:  A grandniece of the leading top Nazi Heinrich Himmler, Kathryn Himmler, married an Israeli Jew, the son of a Holocaust Survivor.

   A grandniece and grandnephew of top Nazi and Field Marshall Herman Goering had themselves sterilized in order not to pass on a “criminal bloodline” (their words & concepts).
Combing through our files, we found the following article published December 27th, 2007, in the ‘Washington Post.com’ by Nesse Godin, Ethel Finder and Mira Silberberg. At the time, we had insufficient space in our newsletter to have it re-printed.

Sadly, it is as relevant today as it was 22 months ago.

“Justice, Before It’s Too Late”
  “ Holocaust survivors, their descendants and loved ones were heartened by recent Post coverage of the tragically inadequate resources available to Holocaust survivors in their last years. Such coverage is long overdue. Serious issues require attention from policymakers and the media before time runs out – as it soon will be for elderly survivors who have suffered so much already.
  Among the 174,000 survivors still alive in the United States, more than 80,000 are too poor to provide for their daily needs.  According to the Jewish Federation system, one quarter of the survivors in the United States live at or below the poverty level, and another quarter live on the edge of poverty, struggling to survive on fixed incomes and unable to pay for basic necessities such as food, rent and medicine, much less home care, dental work, eyeglasses or hearing aids.  This does not even begin to address the problems unique to aging Holocaust survivors, such as finding health-care professionals who can deal with the long-term effects of starvation, beatings, disease and other traumas that many endured in ghettos and concentration camps.

  Meanwhile, hundred of millions of dollars in “restitution funds” still sit, untouched, in banks.  This is money that could and should be used to alleviate much of the survivors’ sufferings.  U.S. District Judge Edward Korman in Brooklyn has refused to release more than $300 million from the 1998 Swiss bank settlement, money that is unlikely, nearly 10 years after the landmark agreement, to be matched to dormant Swiss accounts.  Why aren’t some of these millions being used to meet the pressing needs of survivors here and abroad?  Similarly, the Conference on Jewish Material Claims Against Germany, a New York-based group founded in 1951 that was cited in the Post article as being concerned about meeting survivors’ needs, sits on nearly $1 billion that could be used to help survivors.  It has spent more than $200 million in the past decade on projects unrelated to survivors and their welfare.

  Congress should have investigated these issues long ago. Lawmakers can and should act to help survivors more than 60 years after the end of World War II.  Legislation pending in the House, the Holocaust Insurance Accountability Act of 2007 (H.R. 1746) would require global insurance companies to honor policies that they marketed to Jews before the war but that they failed to pay when their customers seemingly disappeared.  More than 800,000 such policies in force in 1938 remain unpaid; their value is about $17 billion.  A commission founded by the insurers between 1998 and 2007, known as ICHEIC, repaid less than 3 percent of the outstanding policies and values, yet the founders of this stratagem called that a success. Even more troubling, the insurance companies have demanded proof of policy ownership from us or our parents and grandparents, who were imprisoned in death and concentration camps, but these same companies refuse to open their archives or publish all the names of known policyholders from that period.
  All survivors and heirs should be able to recover their families’ unpaid insurance proceeds from policies that were paid for with real money.  No business should be able to keep such unjust enrichment.  Survivors and their descendants should receive what they are owed, and this injustice should weigh on all our consciences until it is resolved.

  We hope last month’s Post story is the beginning of a thorough investigation into issues that have long been ignored by the media but that are of immeasurable consequence for survivors and their families, all of whom deserve moral and legal justice as soon as possible.

[ Nesse Godin is president of Jewish Holocaust Survivors and Friends of Greater Washington, DC.  Esther Finder is president of  The Generation After.  Mira Silberberg is president of The Grandchildren of Holocaust Survivors, in Washington, DC. ]

BEST WISHES  & CONGRATULATIONS

Birthdays:
Silverstein, Renee
  November  26

Mandel, Eva

  November  26

Seidner, Herman
  November  26

Krell, Aaron

  November  26

Florsheim, Erna

  November  27

Lanceter, Gina

  November  27

Zellner, Anna

  November  27

Benjamins, Bram
  November  29

Hoffman, George
  November  29

Chapnik, Abe

  November  30

Pavel, Suzanne

  November   ?

Rabbi Stampfer, Nathaniel  December 1
Baran, Moshe

    December   1

Bergfeld, Josef

    December   1

Finnochiaro, Lotte
    December   2

Grumet, Betty

    December   3

Rebhun, Beatriz

    December   3

Schiller, Paul

    December   4

Keselman, Hanna
    December   6

Gero, George

    December   6

Kolar, Thomas

    December   7

Joshuah, Henry

    December   8

Rosenberg, Mina
    December   8

Gottlieb, Helena
    December   9

Weiss, Marianna
    December 10

Berg, Alfred

    December 11

Fried, Marta

    December 11

Radin, Shirley

    December 11

Graf, Bettina

    December 12

Juric, Suzanne

    December 12

Mishkin, Esther

    December 12

Dreyfuss, Leo

    December 15

Bihaly, Judith

    December 16

Dr. Cwynar, Lidia
    December 16
Werdiger, Ilona

    December 16

Weisbord, Tobias
    December 18

Weiss, Edith

    December 19

Price, Eva

    December 19

Flake-Bunz, Colette
    December 20

Jawetz, Pincas

    December 20

Gasson, Sam

    December 20

Blumenthal-Lazan,Marion  Decemb. 20

Malar, Irving

    December 21

Bruell, Lydia

    December 22

Weiner, Abby

    December 22

Silberstein, Alan
    December 22

Rakowski Marie-Claire
    December 23

Benes, Shoshana
    December 24

Garfunkel, Ilse

    December 25

Dr. Rosenbloom, Maria
    December 26

Mann, Eva

    December 26

Klein, Alfred

    December 27

Gastwirth, Esther
    December 27

Sameroff, Rochelle
    December 27

Jacobs, Michael

    December 29
Schulhof-Rybeck, Erika
    December 30

Auerbacher, Inge
    December 31

Leuchter, Edith

    December 31

Polack, Jack

    December 31

Szancer, Hanna

    December 31

NOTICE:
The “Israel Arbeiter Gallery of Understanding” presents the first annual

 Righteous Among Nations Award
      bestowed posthumously to 

               Pope John Paul II

  On Thursday November 12th, 2009, 6.30PM at the South Area Salomon Schechter Day School,

One Commerce Way, Norwood, MA

Keynote Speaker: Cardinal Sean O’Malley, O.F.M. Cap; Archbishop of Boston.


- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

Israel Arbeiter is a member of the executive board of the Holocaust Survivors’ Foundation-USA  - HSF

Our dear friend Si Frumkin, z”l passed away in the spring of this year. We were a grateful recipient of his many newsletters “Graffiti For Intellectuals” and received – a long time ago – his authorization to re-publish any or all of his articles. In his honor and memory, we will make a start this month:
     “My Death Sentence”

by Si Frumkin, ex-prisoner 82191, KZ Dachau Arbeitslager Kaufering 1.
  “I was sentenced to death when I was 10-years old.  Four years later the sentence was lifted by American tanks that burst into Dachau, just 20 days after my father had died there.  Neither I nor my father deserved the death sentence.  We hadn’t done anything criminal.  Being born Jewish was our crime; nothing we did or didn’t do after coming into the world made the slightest difference – we were Jews and all Jews had to die. 
  This was the law of the lands where the swastika banner flew proudly.  The 1000-year Reich lasted just 12 years, then the lights went on again all over Europe for a brighter, happier, productive future for those who had lived through it.

   I was just 14-years old.  I had memories but, more importantly, I had hope. I had hope that what I lived through would not be repeated, that I would live a normal life like everybody else – Jew and non-Jew, that I would acquire knowledge I could pass on to others – including,    

I hoped, my children and their children, that I could do something that might make my world – and everyone else’s – a better place to live in.

   My hope became reality after I came to America at the age of 18.  I graduated college, got a job, bought a house, fathered children, made friends, became involved in humanitarian causes, and loved and appreciated the wonderful country that gave me the opportunity – and the inalienable right – to pursue happiness.

  It had never occurred to me that there might come a time when I and my family might be sentenced to death once again for the crime of being born Jewish.  It never crossed my mind that the world would once again be hearing the shouts of “Kill the Jews” and “Jews to the ovens!” I realized that there were some who hated Jews but I was sure that this was a tiny, mindless, insignificant minority – surely smaller in numbers than those who believed the Earth was flat or that Elvis was alive.
        I was wrong.

    Hatred is with us again. The legions of haters are proudly waving their flags and flaunting their slogans around the globe.  And just like the Nazis seventy years ago they are not bashful or apologetic in disseminating the ideology of mass murder. They are dedicated, enthusiastic, committed, and ready to die for their deadly doctrine.  One of their religious leaders put it best: “We love death as much as the Jews and Christians love life!”

   A less literate, young man at a New York demonstration was even more frightening by waving a misspelled placard that demanded “Kill All  Juice!”  The photo brings a  smile to most that see it on the Internet but it isn’t funny.  We know that doesn’t want to kill orange juice – he wants to kill me, my children and grandchildren and all those other “juice”.
   In Fort Lauderdale, on December 30, hundreds of anti-Israel demonstrators protested the Israeli military operation in Gaza.  Their hatred encompasses all Jews – “Go Back to the Ovens!  You need a Big Oven” and “Kill All Jews!”  (this time spelled correctly) read their placards.

  Pamphlets in Denmark demand, “Kill Israel’s People”, and on the reverse, less correctly, “Kill Jewish People Evry Where in Ther World”. In Mumbai, a city with very few Jews, the Islamic terrorists went to the trouble to find a tiny, unmarked Chabad facility to slaughter 6 Jews there.  In Britain, the police are unable to guarantee security for Jewish schools.  In Amsterdam, in January, a crowd at a rally chanted “Hamas! Hamas! Jews to the Gas!”  In Belgium pro-Hamas demonstrators burned a public menorah and painted swastikas on Jewish-owned shops.  In Berlin, the police chief warned Jews not to wear skull caps in public and avoid “acting Jewish”.  In France, a burning car was rammed into a Toulouse synagogue.  In Southern Sweden a Molotov cocktail was thrown into a synagogue.  And there is more, everywhere…
    The hatred is not hiding.  On the official Hamas website, on 12-31-08, there were calls for attacking Jews throughout the world.   “…a Jewish adolescent boy, in an Australian synagogue, a Jewish minister in the Georgian government, a Jewish businessman in the New York Stock Exchange, an illiterate Jew from Ethiopia… they all belong to the same gang and the same nation…”

 “ And Al-Qaeda’s Ayman al-Zawahiri demanded that Jews be attacked worldwide,… everywhere you can reach them. Support your mujahedeen brothers and sisters against them.”
   The British online forum “Ummah” asks, “Have we got a list of top Jews we can target? Can someone post names and addresses?”  And, in response, “Saladin 1970” gives a link to 100 top British Jews.

    There are those who believe that this isn’t anti-Semitism – just anti-Zionism.  Here is a quote from a great and wise man: “When people criticize Zionists they mean Jews.  You are talking anti-Semitism” (Martin Luther King, 1968).

        I am worried.

  Si Frumkin. z”l


- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

 (Si Frumkin, of Los Angeles, was Chaiman of SCCSJ (3,000 members), Senior Advisor and Founder of Association of Holocaust Survivors from the former USRR)
GLOBAL NEWS

(Items you may have overlooked)

United States & Canada:
 **  In 1982, self-avowed neo-Nazi Frank Spisak (58) killed three men at the Cleveland State University campus.  At his trial he had a Hitler-style moustache; carried a copy of Hitler’s ‘Mein Kampf’ book and proclaimed that he was an agent of God, in a  war against Blacks and Jews.  He was sentenced to death but the Appeals Court overturned the death-sentence.  Ohio’s Attorney General is now asking the Supreme Court to re-instate the death penalty, pointing out that Spisak had received a fair trial.

 **  A Jewish Fraternity, Zeta Beta Tau, at the University of Memphis, had purchased an empty house from the university and intended to make it the fraternity’s habitat.  The home was vandalized by hooligans who spray-painted swastikas and the message: “Welcome to Frat Row, Jews.”

  ** An Irish comic, Tommy Tiernan had been booked for a cross-Canada tour, beginning October 28th.  When the organizers found out that he had made despicable anti-Semitic remarks at a music festival last month, they cancelled his engagement.  Tiernan had allegedly said: “F---king Christ-killing bastards” and “F---king six million? I would have got 10 or 12 million out of that. F---k them. Two at a time, they would have gone. Hold hands, get in there. Leave us your teeth and your glasses.”

 **  Irish tenor Ronan Tynan had been singing “God Bless America” at New York Yankees play-off baseball games. Reportedly, he made anti-Semitic comments to a real-estate agent and has been dropped by the NY Yankees.

 ** Richard Land, the president of the Southern Baptists and Religious Liberty Commission, had compared president’s Obama’s health-care proposals to “What the Nazis did”  and had announced a “Dr. Mengele Award” to Obama’s health-care advisor Emanuel.

  He apologized to the ADL after the Anti-Defamation League called his remarks “inappropriate, insensitive and unjustified.”
  **  A letter by  15 distinguished leaders of the clergy – Jewish, Christian and Muslim – called on all politicians everywhere, on public officials, on principals of academic and other institutions, to stop using  “inappropriate Nazi and Holocaust references” in their pronouncements or in public debate.  The signatories, organized by the ‘Interfaith Alliance’, declared: “there is no place in civil debate for the use of these types of metaphors”  and they appealed to “help restore civility to our national dialogue.”
Israel:
 ** The Mayor of Rosh Ha’ayin (Israel) admitted that he had had talks with the mayor of the German town of Dachau about establishing a sister-city relationship. But he denied that they had come to a decision.
 ** In august, a memorial service was held at Yad Vashem commemorating the victims of Rhodes and Kos.

 **  Last year, original architectural plans of the Auschwitz-Birkenau camp were discovered in Berlin.  The plans show details for the addition of another crematorium and a gas chamber.  The German newspaper ‘Bild’ acquired the plans and donated them, in August 2009, - at a special ceremony in Berlin – to Israeli Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu for safekeeping at Yad Vashem.   Yad Vashem will display the plans in January 2010, at the 65th anniversary of the liberation of Auschwitz.

 ** The following dignitaries visited Yad Vashem during the months of June to September 2009:  Czech Prime Minister Jan Fischer; Foreign Minister of Germany  Dr. Frank Walter Steinmeier; Australian Deputy Prime Minister Julia Gillard; President of the Domincan Republic Leonal Fernandez Reyna; Colombian Vice President Francisco Stantos Calderon; and the Foreign Minister of Ethiopia Seyoum Mesfin.
Germany & Austria:

 ** The Institute For Contemporary History in Munich has applied for permission to reprint Hitler’s ‘Mein Kampf’.    Stephan Kramer, the General Secretary of the Central Council of Jews in Germany has endorsed the publication of ‘Mein Kampf’  provided it is annotated. Kramer opined that it made sense to publish the book “to prevent neo-Nazis from profiting from it”  and to “ remove many of its persistent myths.”  However, Hitler had left the publishing rights to the State of Bavaria and Bavaria has banned its publication in Germany and prevented it elsewhere.  Bavarian authorities have stated that they would not lift the ban.
  **  The ‘Christian Friends of Yad Vashem in Germany’ made a sizable “contribution to the International School For Holocaust Studies which will enable a seminar for Christian leaders to take place in 2010.”

  ** An appeal by John Demjanjuk (89) – who is accused of having been a death-camp guard at Sobibor and of having participated in the murder of close to 28,000 people – has been turned down by Germany’s Highest Constitutional Court. Consequently, his war-crimes trial will begin, as scheduled, on November 30th, in Munich.
  ** About 4,000 death sentences were declared against Austrian deserters and about 1,400 were actually executed.  Three major political parties have now agreed on a draft bill to rehabilitate retrospectively all deserters and to annul decisions regarding homosexuals.
France & Spain:

 **  A German national was found guilty by a Paris Court of having participated in the deadly bombing of a Tunisian synagogue in 2002.
 Christian Ganzarski, a convert to Islam, was sentenced to 18 years in prison for the death of 14 German tourists, 5 Tunisians and two French citizens.
 ** Reportedly, three former members of theNazis’ Totenkopf SS, Johann Leprich, Anton Tirrjung and Josias Kumpf have been indicted by a Spanish Court of being

“Accessories to Genocide and Crimes Against Humanity.” 

Kumpf lives in Austria and the other two in the U.S.    Spain prosecutes crimes against humanity even if the perpetrators live elsewhere.  The Spanish National Court has issued International arrest-warrants against the three.
Hungary:
 ** During the Holocaust the Hungarian Gendarmerie was the agency which engaged in the task of the deportation of Jews, Romas and Gypsies. After WWII the Gendarmerie had been disbanded.
 The ultra-nationalist “Jobbik” party is lobbying and has demonstrated for the “reconstitution of the infamous Gendarmerie” to establish law and order against “Gypsy crimes.”

  ** Sandor Kepiro (95), an alleged Nazi collaborator, had been accused of involvement in the murder of some 1,200 Jews, Serbs and Gypsies, at Novi Sar in 1942. After WWII, he fled first to Austria, then to Argentina.  He returned to Hungary a few years ago, living openly in an elegant district in Buda, across the street from a bustling synagogue.  He had assumed that all evidence against him would be lost after all these years, but the Serbian authorities supplied new evidence.  The Hungarian State prosecutor has questioned Kepiro and the State officials have confiscated his passport.
Poland & Czech Republic:
 **  The Auschwitz Memorial Museum has launched a page on ‘Facebook’ which supplies information on Auschwitz and provides a site to post comments, dissents, photos and web-links.
  ** Michael Traison, an American lawyer who has an office in Warsaw, has been organizing Shabbaton programs in towns & cities in Poland.  For the first time since the Holocaust, Shabbat services will be held at the Kielce synagogue. Previous events took place in Pinczow, Piotrkow, Lublin, Trybunalski and Przemysl.

  ** Reportedly, a Polish resistance fighter, Witold Pilecki, placed himself voluntarily in Auschwitz in 1940 in order to find out the true conditions in the camp. During two years he smuggled out details about the Nazi atrocities and their plans to eradicate the Jews.  He escaped with the help of the Polish Resistance and his reports reached Churchill well before 1943.  After the war Pilecki was executed by the communists.

 ** The only remaining Synagogue in Gdansk (Danzig), built in 1927 in the Wrzeszcz district, has finally been fully returned to the local Jewish community. Located about two miles from the city center, it is now known as the ‘new synagogue’.
  ** A Holocaust Memorial Plaque, in the cemetery of Klodzko, Poland has been vandalized by having white paint thrown over it.

  ** In 2008, some 824 bronze plaques commemorating Holocaust victims at the Theresienstadt Memorial were stolen, causing over $100,000 in damages. Three thieves sold the plaques to a scrap dealer.  After their identities were discovered, two fled to London.  A Czech Court sentenced the two in absentia to 3.5-years and 4.5-years and the third, in its custody, to four years in prison.
Eastern Europe:

 ** The Conference of European rabbis has initiated a project ‘Lo Tishkach – Do Not Forget’ which aims to survey mass graves, Jewish cemeteries and other neglected sites in Baltic states where the Jewish communities were largely wiped out during the Nazi-era.  Young volunteers in Latvia, Lithuania and Estonia will be trained in the gathering of geographical data and assessment of the condition of the sites and of the repairs needed.
  ** During WWII the Jewish Snipiskes cemetery, in the center of Vilnius, was mostly destroyed and a sports center was built over it during the Soviet occupation.  In 2005, an apartment and office complex was approved for construction on the site which set off worldwide protests, including from the U.S. House of Representatives.  On August 20th, a settlement was reached.  Buildings already constructed will not be demolished, but the remainder of the cemetery-site will get protected status.

Ukraine:
  ** Because of disunity among the Ukrainian Jews, two separate memorial ceremonies were held on the same day commemorating the victims of Babi Yar.  The official  Kiev Jewish community held the ceremony near the Menorah-shaped Holocaust memorial; 

The Association of Former Prisoners of Concentration Camps and the Jewish Forum of Ukraine, joined left-wing political parties at a ceremony near a monument for all victims of Babi Yar.
  ** An SS uniform, offered for sale in the Kurenyovsky market of the Obolon Kiev district, has been seized by the police and destroyed. The sellers have been arrested.

   ** Over 250 Jewish women and 25 children were murdered by the Nazis in Andrushivka in August 1941 and about 1,400 Jews during the period 1941-1943.  With financial support by Ukrainian Parliamentarian Nikolay Rudchenko and the deputy of the Zhytomyr Council Njkolay Oleshenko, a monument has been erected in the town of Andrushivka. The ceremony  was attended by Jewish community representatives, WWII veterans, politicians and diplomats.
  ** The front portal of the HIAS office in Kiev was vandalized by a spray-painting of a Nazi eagle.

  ** Anti-Semitic slogans were painted on the walls of a synagogue in Kremenchug; red paint was thrown on walls and windows and leaflets with slogans “Death to Kikes” were scattered throughout the building.

  ** Some lawmakers of the regional council of the city of Lvov are claiming that the upcoming trial of John Demjanjuk in Germany is a conspiracy to discredit Ukraine in the eyes of the world. The Ukrainian Jewish Committee has denounced the regional council members for these remarks.
  ** The Kiev municipality – in anticipation of tens of thousands of expected visitors to the 1012 European soccer championships – had decided to build a complex of 28 hotels including one at the Babi Yar site. Close to 40,000 Jews were murdered by the Nazis at Babi Yar ravine’s edge on September 29th and September 30th 1941. After a large-scale worldwide outcry and protests by the Ukraine’s Jewish community, Mayor Leonid Chernovetsky vetoed the plan for the hotel at the Babi Yar site. Israel’s president Shimon Peres praised the mayor’s veto.

  ** Another monument to the victims of Babi Yar, in the form of a bronze statue, representing a teenage boy, was recently unveiled in the Kurenivka district, not far from Babi Yar. The statue symbolizes the main character of Anatoly Kuznetzov’s novel “Babi Yar.”  The memorial was erected on the initiative of Kuznetsov’s son, Alexey, by Vladimir Zhuravel.
  ** Katerina, the wife of the Ukrainian president Victor Yushenko, attended a ceremony to honor representatives of fourteen non-Jewish families, who had risked their lives during the Shoah to save Jews.
Russia:
  ** A man who had a swastika tattooed on his right hand, was fined 1,000 rubles ($30) by a Court in Novgorod and has been ordered to have it removed. The Court cited a law which prohibits public display of Nazi symbols.
 **  A French news agency reported that four skinheads who threw Molotov cocktails at a synagogue in Khabarovsk and at a home of a police officer who investigates racist crimes, have been arrested.

  ** 60 Jewish gravestones in the Dmitrovo-Cherkasskoe cemetery in the Tver region have been vandalized for the third time. 

Australia & New Zealand:
  ** The number ‘88’, which neo-Nazis use as an abbreviation for ‘Heil Hitler’, was painted on the house of senior Jewish politician Eric Roozendaal in Sydney.  Roosendaal’s grandfather perished in Auschwitz.
  ** Top-rated radio morning host, Kyle Sandilands, was suspended for suggesting on air that well-known television actress Magda Szubanski would lose more weight if she were to be put in a concentration camp.  Jewish groups and Holocaust survivors were outraged by the remark.  The CEO of the ‘New South Wales’ Jewish Board of Deputies, commented:  “Concentration camps have caused the death of millions of people throughout history – in Cambodia, Bosnia, in the Holocaust.  Events of such magnitude and inhumanity should never be trivialized.”

  **  After the Simon Wiesenthal Center discovered that Karoly Zentai (88) – wanted for the murder of an 18-year old Hungarian Jew – was living in Western Australia, the Hungarian government issued an arrest-warrant in 2005, asking for Zentai’s extradition.  After five years of legal wrangling, the Federal Court in Perth rejected Zentai’s appeals. He is expected to appeal to Australia’s Highest Court to stay his extradition.

  **  Students at the New Zealand Lincoln University had dressed up for an ‘Oktoberfest’ by wearing Nazi uniforms and ‘Sieg Heil’ signs.  The University’s Vice Chancellor Roger Field has issued an apology  and promised appropriate actions.

 The students were ordered to visit the Holocaust Museum in Wellington, were fined, had to write essays on the topic and some had to perform 150 hours of community service.

  **  Students at New Zealand’s Auckland Grammar School had placed photos on ‘Facebook’ showing them kissing swastikas, making the ‘Sieg Heil’ salute and bowing in front of a Nazi flag during a visit to the Auckland War Memorial Museum.  The students are facing punishment and the photos have been taken down from ‘Facebook’.

Far East:
 ** A Madame Tussaud Waxworks Museum is scheduled to open in the beach-city Pattaya in Thailand. To promote the opening of the Museum, four huge billboards of notorious individuals had been erected on a highway leading to the city.  One of them was a huge picture of Hitler giving a Nazi salute.  After numerous complaints were lodged with the museum, Hitler’s billboard was covered up.
WHERE TO GO

         WHAT TO SEE:
Manhattan:
At the Rosenthal Institute for Holocaust Studies, 365 Fifth Ave. (34th St.); Tel: 212-817-1949
Wednesdays, at 6.30 PM (sharp); Free lectures or films.

  November 18th, Room C 201 :

 “Reflections on the Psychology of Evil.”, by Dr. Peter Dan

Queens:
    1)  At the Kupferberg Holocaust Resource Center, at Queensborough Community College, Bayside 

222-05  56th Ave. Tel: 718-281-5770

  Sunday, December 6th; at 1PM.  
Lecture :The Third Reich comes to Long Island” with Marvin D. Miller.

  Free & free parking

     2) At the Central Queens YM & YWHA, 67-09  108 Str. Forest-Hills

 Tel: 718-268-6011; ext. 151

On Tuesday, December 1st, at 1.30PM.  Book review: “Gertruda’s Oath: a Child; a Promise; a Heroic Escape”, with author Michael Stolowitzky. Donations: $3.oo/$5.oo

      3)  At the Lefrak  Concert Hall, Queens College, Kissena Blvd. & Horace Harding. Tel: 718-997-6730

On Sunday November 15th;  2-5PM:
 Celebrated scholar, professor and academy winner Michael Berenbaum will speak on the struggle against anti-Semitism and hatred.  Free & free parking on lot 15 on Reeves Ave.

Skokie, Illinois:
  At the Illinois Holocaust Museum and Education Center, 9603 Woods Drive. On November 8th;  1.30PM: “Kristallnacht Commemoration & Remembrance For Righteous.”

 Registration requested: Tel: 847-967-4842 or e-mail: Lillian.gerstner@ilhmec.org
New Jersey:
At the Aidekman Family Jewish Community Center, Whippany:

On November 10th; 12 noon: “Bagels and Books” discussion of “The Avengers” about Jewish resistance fighters. 973-929-3194 or e-mail: holocaustcouncil@ujcnj.org
San Francisco:
  1)  At 121 Steuart Street;

Tel: 415-777-9060/  Free
     a) November 4th: “Hidden Children of the Holocaust”, book talk with author Suzanne Vromen.
      b) November 9th: “Kristallnacht Commemoration.”

      c)  At the Jewish Community Center, 3200 California Street, 2nd floor Beit Midrash; on November 16th: “Letters to Sala – A Young Woman’s Life in Nazi Labor Camps.” Tel: 415-292-1233  or arts@ccsf.org
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